


EASTERN HOWARD SCHOOL CORPORATION 
 

221 West Main Street, Suite One 
 Greentown, IN  46936-1118 

 
MINUTES 

 
 

Open Work Session @ 5:30 p.m.  Mr. Tony Kuykendall, Performance Services, Business Development 
Manager, presented information to EHSC Board and patrons in reference to Wind Energy Project Facts. 
 
The Eastern Howard School Board met Tuesday, March 9, 2010, at the Eastern Howard Administration 
Office. 
 
Mr. Mark Lantz, President, opened the meeting at 6:40 p.m.  Mr. Lantz led the Pledge and Mr. 
Blankenship offered the prayer. 
 
Athletic Department Website Proposal 
Mr. Rusty Stewart, WOWiVideo, presented an Athletic Department Website proposal.  Mr. Stewart 
showed the Board/patrons Kokomo-Center Twp. School’s Athletic website.  Discussion was held:  

• Generate income for Athletic Department. 
• Student must purchase a “picture package” in order to do a video presentation. 
• Middle School is included, and depending on the need, Elementary could be included. 
• Mr. Stewart will get package prices for Board review. 
• EHSC would have choice in sponsorship. 
• Kokomo-Center and Northwestern are currently using this software. 
• Mr. Adams expressed his concern as to the cost to Eastern parents. 
• Mr. Hubbard expressed his concern about our local photographers losing business. 
• Mr. Stewart stated that the software alone would cost $2500 per year if we were to use our own 

photographers. 
• Questions were raised about the contract language.  Mr. Stewart stated that we could re-vamp the 

contract to suit our needs. 
 
Mr. Lantz asked the Board if it would be acceptable for Dr. Caddell and the Principals to review the 
above proposal and bring a recommendation to the Board at the April 27, 2010 Meeting.  Board 
consensus.    
 
Mr. Lantz stated that consent items could be addressed separately and asked Board Members if there were 
any items that needed to be taken individually.  None. 
 

1.  Minutes – February 18, 2010 - Regular Board Session                                                                             
2.  Fundraiser Requests  

 EES None 
 EJSH EHS Band Boosters – sell Mike’s Car Wash Coupons – March 15 – 23, 2010 

 SADD – sell Easter suckers during lunches – March 29 – April 1, 2010 
 EHS Choral Boosters – sell bottles of water @ Musical – March 26 – 27, 

2010 
 EHS Interact Club (Rotary Sponsored Club) – 5 k run/walk – Saturday, May 

15, 2010 – 7:00 a.m. – 2:00 p.m. (requesting use of track, field house 
restrooms, Comet Trail, EES parking lot) 

 M.S. Football – Camp – March 6, 13, 20, 27, 2010 (requesting use of 
Football Field) 

 Varsity Football – Lift-A-Thon – Saturday, March 27, 2010 – 10:00 a.m. 
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(requesting use of EHS Fitness Center) 

 EHS Band & Choral Dept. – Howard County Music Festival – Thursday, 
March 11, 2010 (requesting use of the EHS Main Gym) 

 EHSC None 
3.  Facility Requests  

 EES Gym – Greentown Wesleyan Church Basketball Team – Thursdays, 8:00 – 
10:00 p.m. 

 EES Gym, Café, Multi-Purpose Room – Saturday, March 20, 2010 – 8:30 
a.m. – 12:30 p.m. – Chess Camp 

 EJSH H.S. Café, Main Gym, Auxiliary Gym, and Pool (Pool only until 10:00 p.m.)  
- M.S. Activity Night – Friday, May 14, 2010 – 5:00 p.m. - midnight 

 H.S. Café – M.S. Student Council – Friday, March 12, 2010 – M.S. Dance – 
7:00 p.m. 

 PAC - EHS Choral Dept. – Musical – March 15 – 27, 2010 (rehearsals) & 
March 26 & March 27, 2010 - 5:30 – 10:00 p.m. 

 H.S. Pool – Greentown Children’s Library – Wed., June 30, 2010 – 6:00 – 
8:00 p.m. – Summer Reading Program 

 H.S. Soccer Field – Boys H.S. Soccer – open soccer – April 17 – July 31, 
2010 – 3:30 – 5:00 p.m. 

 Auxiliary Gym – H.S. Student Council – Saturday, March 27, 2010 – Noon – 
3:00 p.m. - Volleyball Tournament for staff/students (not a fundraiser) 

 PAC & EHS Choir Room – Greentown Ministerial Association – Monday, 
March 29, 2010 – 5:30 – 9:00 p.m. (rehearsal) & Friday, April 2, 2010 – 5:30 
– 9:00 p.m. (Good Friday Service @ 7:00 p.m.) 

 EHSC None 
4.  Personnel  

 EES None 
 EJSH Spring Coaches (update) – see attached 

 Mike Wilson – JV Boys Basketball Assistant Coach – termination of 
employment – 2/24/2010 

 Michael Day – Freshman Boys Basketball Coach – termination of 
employment – 2/24/2010 

 EHSC    None 
5.  Donations   

 EES None 
 EJSH Shrock’s Dri Gas - $ 100.00 – EHS Robotics Club 

 Kokomo Parks & Recreation Dept. – 8 admission tickets to Kokomo Beach 
valued @ $ 6.00 each = $ 48.00 to the EHS Incentive Program 

 Kiwanis Club of Kokomo - $ 100.00 – EHS Robotics  
 EHSC Charles A./Tina Bennett - $ 150.00 – Dolly Parton Imagination Library 

Program 
 Lyle/Robin Hainlen - $ 50.00 – Dolly Parton Imagination Library Program (in 

memory of Thomas Howell) 
 Max/Carol Rodibaugh - $ 20.00 – Dolly Parton Imagination Library Program 

(in memory of Thomas Howell) 
 James/Mary Lou Foster - $ 50.00 – Dolly Parton Imagination Library 

program (in memory of Thomas Howell) 
 Herber & Nash, P.C. - $ 125.00 – Dolly Parton Imagination Library Program 

(in memory of Thomas Howell) 
 Ronald Gross/US Meat Export Federation - $ 95.00 – Dolly Parton 



 3
Imagination Library Program (in memory of Thomas Howell) 

 Jim/Teri Rodibaugh - $ 30.00 – Dolly Parton Imagination Library Program 
(in memory of Thomas Howell) 

 Violet Jane Taylor - $ 40.00 – Dolly Parton Imagination Library Program (in 
memory of Thomas Howell) 

 William E. Gault - $ 50.00 – Dolly Parton Imagination Library Program (in 
memory of Thomas Howell) 

 Wayne/Roberta Hunsinger - $ 25.00 – Dolly Parton Imagination Library 
Program (in memory of Thomas Howell) 

 Paul/Sue Hubbard - $ 150.00 – Dolly Parton Imagination Library Program (in 
memory of Thomas Howell) 

 Mark/Tami Lantz - $ 100.00 – Dolly Parton Imagination Library Program (in 
memory of Thomas Howell) 

6. Equipment Disposal  
 EES None 
 EJSH None 
 EHSC None 

7.  Vouchers/Claims  
Payroll Vouchers (1) $ 254,408.65 - 3/1/2010 
Claim Dockets (2) $ 102,735.32 - 3/1/2010 
 $ 142,938.73 - 3/9/2010 
Motion:  LH/RB.   Carried  5 – 0     
 
Mr. Brad Wilson introduced Mr. Dakota Swisher, Boys Jr. High Track Coach. 
 

Patron Comments 
Ms. Lisa Manfred referenced the article in the Kokomo Tribune about the Western student whose life was 
saved by having immediate access to an Automated External Defibrillator.  Ms. Manfred asked how many 
defibrillators EHSC has available, the Kokomo Tribune commented that Eastern only had one.  Ms. Smith 
and Mr. Maurer addressed the question: 

• 2 at EES 
• 1 at M.S. 
• 1 EHS Café 
• 1 Pool 
• 1 Weight Room 
• 1 travels with teams to away events 

Ms. Smith explained that at the beginning of each school year, Ms. Dana Culp, EJSH P.E. Teacher, trains 
new employees on how to use the AED.   
Ms. Manfred asked if training could be offered to the community.  Ms. Smith commented that Eastern 
could provide training to the community if there was a desire.  
 
Eastern Elementary School 
EES Handbook 1st Reading 
Mr. Maurer reviewed the proposed changes to the EES Handbook.  Mr. Maurer credited Mr. Kantz with 
the 2010-2011 EES Handbook revision.  Discussion was held.  Mr. Maurer was asked to check the 
grading scale – page 4.   
This is considered a 1st Reading. 
 
Elementary School Update 
Mr. Maurer reviewed Elementary Items as follows:  

• ISTEP – 1st round completed, students like the small number of tests 
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• PTO Basket Auction and chicken noodle dinner was a success.  The PTO is fantastic; they hold 

this event every other year. 
• Elementary School Spelling Bee winner, Alexis Mentis, Runner-up, Aaron Schaaf. 
• Elementary Science Fair was a huge success; student in grades K – 6 participated. 
• Megan Standish had an interesting science fair project on “Paw Dominates”. 
• Deanna Hedges – essay finalist – vote for Deanna’s essay on Thursday 
• “World in Motion”  
• St. Patrick’s Day – March 17th – Irish Dancers will perform @ 10:25 a.m. 
• Dr. Seuss Day – Dr. Caddell read to students and shared green eggs and ham. 
• 5th Grade served Cajun food. 
• “Donuts for Dads” was a success  - over 200 participants and 19 dozen donuts were served. 
• Buddy Bags and Delay Care is going well. 
• Parents are commenting that they like the new EHSC website.  Mr. Maurer reminded everyone. 

that EES is on Facebook & Twitter. 
• Mr. Maurer commended the Eastern staff, Eastern is a great school! 
• Mr. Lantz asked Mr. Maurer “where would a student learn about veterans, patriotism, etc.?”  Mr. 

Maurer commented the 4th Grade participates in “Flag Education” – members of the American 
Legion visit EES and talk about the flag.  5th & 6th Grade – World & American History, and 
around Veterans’ Day, family members visit who have served in the military. 

 
Eastern Jr./Sr. High School 
Transfer Tuition Student to Oak Hill Agricultural Program – 2010-2011 
Dr. Caddell stated that there is one EJSH student requesting to attend Oak Hill United School Corporation 
for the 2010 – 2011 school year ( ½ day @ Eastern and ½ day @ Oak Hill). 
Motion:  PH/MA.  Carried   5 – 0    
 
Jr./Sr. High School Update 
Mr. Bagley presented the EJSH pod cast to the Board and patrons.  Ms. Smith commented that Mr. Keith 
Richie, Mr. Craig Standish and she had worked together on the podcast, which will be put on the EHSC 
website. 
 
Ms. Smith reviewed as follows: 
Academic Teams competed at Hamilton Heights 3/8/10: 
 Social Studies-3rd place  
 Math-3rd 
 Interdisciplinary-3rd 
 Fine Arts-1st 
 Science-1st 
Next academic competitions @ Western on March 15th and April 20th 
 
“Art off the Square” Exhibit March 16th – March 31st at the Anne Meyer Design Studio: 

7th graders-Holley Yockey, Payton Kaufman, Kendall Hensley, Elysse DeAngulo, Shelby 
Babcock 

 8th graders-Cambry Martin, Melissa Moss, Ari Renaldo 
 9th graders-Sarah Wagner, Chandler McCain, Brittney Neeley, Danielle Comfort 
 10th graders-Allyse Turner, MacKenzie Marner, Gatlin Hinesley 
 11th graders- Mitchell Slusher, Kayla Elkins, Rebekah Robinson 
 12th graders-Joby Renbarger, Kevin Jackson 
 
Junior High - ISTEP testing last week – teachers planned treat bags, notes of encouragement in lockers, 
post-it notes on desk with encouraging words, treats, ISTEP Ice Cream 
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3rd round of Acuity testing begins next week 
 
7th grade “Welcome to the Real World” field trip @ IUK on March 17th 
 
JH Spelling Bee Champ – Sarah Sharp – 7th grade- next round tonight at Kokomo 
 
JH Professional Staff Development- Rachel Walter-brought back information on gender differences in 
classroom and she presented this to other JH teachers and HS teachers who had prep that period 
 
High School- GQE this week 
 
Howard County Music Festival-EHS is hosting Thursday night at 7:30 in HS gymnasium, $3, combining 
choirs and bands from Eastern, Taylor, Western, and Northwestern 
 
Report cards will be distributed on Friday, March 19th 
 
HS Musical - The Music Man – Friday and Saturday, March 26th and 27th, 7:30 p.m., tickets on sale 
March 16th at HS, $10.   
 
Prom – April 17th at 8:00 p.m. 
 
Orchestra Concert – April 24th at 7:00 p.m. 
 
EHSC Business 
Annual Performance Report – Public Hearing 
Dr. Caddell stated that in accordance with IC 20-20-8, each school corporation must publish its “Annual 
Performance Report” (attached) in two newspapers between February 9, and February 25, 2010. (Eastern 
uses the Tribune and the Herald.)  In accordance with this code, it is required that the Board hold a public 
hearing on the report within 60 days of the date it is published.  Dr. Caddell reviewed the results of the 
Annual Performance Report.  Mr. Lantz recessed the regular meeting at 7:55 p.m. and opened the meeting 
for a public hearing.  Discussion was held.  Mr. Lantz closed the public hearing and reconvened the 
regular Board session at 7:56 p.m.  Motion to accept as presented:  PH/MA.   Carried  5 – 0  
 
Memorandum of Agreement for an Early Retirement Incentive 
Dr. Caddell recommended the Early Retirement Incentive Program as attached (revised from $10,000 to 
$17,000).  EHCTA President, Ms. Kim Patterson has reviewed. Motion:  PH/MA.  Carried  5- 0  
 
Corporation Update 
Dr. Caddell reviewed items as follows:   

• Dr. Caddell met with Dr. Bennett last month in reference to the 3rd Grade Reading Initiative; Dr. 
Bennett made positive comments about Eastern schools, especially the Dolly Parton Imagination 
Library Program and dibels testing.   

• T. Vester and Dr. Caddell are attending a meeting at Warren Central tomorrow to talk about ways 
to save money. 

• Coffee & Conversation – March 18th  
• Ag Day at the Howard County Fair Grounds – March 30th  
• Jonathan Keith will be signing his letter of intent at the Library Thursday, @ 1:00 p.m. 
• “Donuts with Dad” was awesome. 
• PTO Basket Auction & Chicken Noodle Dinner was great!   
• Communications Committee will meet toward the end of April; the committee will evaluate our 

website with Mr. Bagley. 
• Dr. Caddell is meeting with Mr. Todd Ream, parent, next week.  Mr. Ream has volunteered to 

work with parents in assisting them to get politically active, writing letters to legislators, etc.  Dr. 
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Caddell will be starting a Parent Advisory Committee, which will meet 3 or 4 times a year.  

• Dr. Caddell attended the Eastern/Northwestern basketball game last evening and Eastern beat 
Northwestern! 

• Dr. Caddell pointed out that printed in the Kokomo Tribune and the Kokomo Perspective this 
morning, Mayor Goodnight stated that schools in Howard County should consider consolidation.  
Mayor Goodnight stated that we must question why a county our size maintains five separate 
school systems, with five separate maintenance garages and five separate custodial staffs.  Dr. 
Caddell stated that he respects the Mayor, and as this moves closer to Howard County, the EHSC 
Board may want to look at passing a resolution, or a statement saying that school boards have 
local control over school corporations, etc.  Two Board Members stated that it was not the 
business of the Mayor to interfere with Howard County School Corporations; we are not included 
in voting when it comes to the Mayoral position.  Discussion was held as to writing a letter to the 
Mayor and the EHSC Board signing it in reference to the consolidation issue.  Dr. Caddell stated 
that he was willing to work on a letter draft if the Board so chooses.  Dr. Caddell advised the 
Board to wait on any letter/communication.  Dr. Caddell offered to talk to the other 
Superintendents; he suggested to talk with other Board Members at the March 17th IASB Region 5 
Meeting.  Board Members agreed to wait on any communication. 

 

Board Comments 
Mr. Adams stated that this is an exciting time to be a member of the EHSC Board, there are a number of 
interesting things occurring.  Mr. Adams stated that Kokomo would have everything to gain by a 
consolidation of all Howard County Schools.  In looking at the report cards, Kokomo would have the 
most to gain.  Eastern is in a great place and would not want to move in that direction.   
Mr. Adams commented that the Athletic website presentation was pretty cool, but he cautioned Board 
Members on what direction we would want to go with it.  Mr. Adams stated that he’d hate to finance a 
contract price (kick-back) and pass the increase on to parents.  If the charges are more for pictures 
packages in order to finance a kick-back for our school, then we need to be cautious.  Mr. Adams 
questioned if we could possibly do something similar on our own website, then Eastern could keep the 
money for the sponsorships.  Mr. Adams commended Mr. Bagley on the new EHSC website.   
Mr. Adams expressed his appreciation for EJSH students visiting the Elementary; any time there is an 
opportunity for our high achieving students to be role models the our younger students, it is very positive.   
 
Mr. Blankenship expressed appreciation from Connor Zirkle’s family for the assistance from the 
Elementary during his illness.  Connor still has a long road ahead; he’s back in school and that is good. 
EHS Encore received a Gold Rating at the State Competition on Saturday.  
Mr. Blankenship commended Ms. Smith for the EJSH video.     
 
Mr. Hubbard commended the Eastern students for their accomplishments i.e. performance at the Howard 
County Music Festival.    
Mr. Hubbard expressed his appreciation for Ms. Smith.   
 
Mr. Hinesley – Good job! 
Mr. Hinesley stated that he has some concerns about the proposed Athletic website.   
 
Mr. Lantz commended the Principals for doing a great job; Eastern excels in whatever we do.  Mr. Lantz 
agreed with Mr. Adams and stated that he doesn’t know why Eastern would even think about partnering 
with another school; it‘s not part of our plan to move backwards, Eastern is doing a great job at moving 
forward.   
Mr. Lantz commended Mr. Bagley on the EHSC website.   
Mr. Lantz stated that Mr. Stewart’s Athletic website presentation was excellent.  Mr. Lantz stated that he 
personally is not sold on the value that it would bring Eastern.  “I would not want Athletics to be the focal 
point of Eastern, the focal point should be academics and that is where it is now.  Athletics enhance as 



 7
well as the music department - the bottom line is that we are here to educate kids and give them a solid 
foundation.    
 
Mr. Hubbard stated that he was not in favor of the “personal” videos; he doesn’t believe that kids need to 
have that avenue to sell themselves – should be presented as a team sport.   
 
Mr. Lantz stated that he realized that Mr. Stewart is trying to create an enterprise, and he needs the kids to 
do that.  
 
Adjournment 
Motion to adjourn:  RB/LH.   @   8:20 p.m.    Carried  5 – 0   
 
 
 
 _______________________________________ 
 Secretary 
  
________________________________________ _______________________________________ 
  
  
_________________________________________ _________________________________________ 
  
 
 
The next scheduled Board Meeting will be held on April 27, 2010 at the Eastern Howard 
Administration Office @ 6:30 p.m. 

 
Attachments are as follows: 
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